WINDSOCK VILLAGE PROPERTY OWNERS

WINDSOCK VILLAGE AVIATION CORP.

MINUTES OF 11/19/09 MEETING

A joint board meeting was held 11/19/09 at Beverly Mason’s home beginning at 6:30pm. Board members present were:  

Peter Lambert, Beverly Mason, Doug MacIver, Bill Clegg, Dave Adams, Barbara Clifford, Bob Pustell, Nancy Drach, Tom Gill and Glenn Mori.

Guests present were: Dwight Allenson, Mike Pylypshyn, Roger Currier, Steve Moore, Dave Swift, Mark Christiansen, Roger Scott, Dave Drach, Gary Cole, LD Jeffries, Kelly Jeffries and Jim Pacheco.

The minutes of the 10/15/09 Board meeting was approved as written.

Treasurers Report: Barbara reported a total of $83,196 in the bank. There is $5,269 of overdue assessments from 12 owners. The Treasurers report was approved as presented.

Runway Committee:  Beverly reviewed that at the last board meeting, the board was looking for input re: combining the runway safety committee and the runway restoration committee. No vote was taken, but she would entertain comments now. A motion passed to recognize that the runway safety committee and the runway restoration committee be combined into one entity. Beverly asked Gary Cole if he was willing to accept chairmanship of the combined committee. Gary replied that he thought this had been done in October but Beverly explained that no vote had been taken. She added that she was sure that committee members would come and go and would he keep the board apprised who are members. Beverly added that to her knowledge the current members are: Ted Roberts, Roger Currier, Nick Anania, Gary Cole and Dwight Allenson. Kelly Jeffries added that she and Charlie Greene had been members of the Safety Committee. She added that the runway restoration committee was formed for the sole purpose of supervising the restoration of the runway. The safety committee has been an ongoing committee since before she was a resident. Beverly responded that we are in a different place than we were before. With the restoration project ongoing, it makes sense that the two are combined since one affects the other. Bob and Nancy both added that the restoration will end after a time but there will always be runway issues to contend with e.g.: maintenance. Gary asked if there should be a limit on the number of committee members. Beverly responded: come back with a number and we will decide. Gary added that he has no problem with anyone being on the committee or even as chairman if someone so desires.

Restoration Report: Gary reported that the grass is growing. It was slow to germinate and he suspects that it may need hydro seeding again in the spring to get the desired thickness. He said that it seems to be level. There have been three issues: a non-resident landed on the new turf and caused some damage. Repairs should be inexpensive and Gary asked Dave Swift to help him make the repairs. Gary has not spoken to the pilot as yet, but a couple of members have the man’s phone number. Once a cost is established, Gary will contact him for reimbursement. He would like to get it fixed before a frost. Beverly added that we have a maintenance budget so if it had to be fixed, fix it in a timely manor and collect from the pilot later. Gary reviewed the minutes of the 10/25/09 Safety committee meeting. The committee was in agreement to remove/trim trees and branches within 10’ of the lights.

Public Input:  LD read an excerpt from FAA regulation 91.3A whereby the FAA states that the onus is on the pilot in command to make sure that safe conditions exist. He added that the markings for the closed area of the runway are inadequate. He doesn’t feel that the yellow tape is visible from the air. He would like to see large plywood Xes with reflectors on either end. As to the issue of trees being too close, he feels that if you aren’t capable of landing at night, then you shouldn’t be landing at night. By closing the runway for night landings, we are restricting our own members. Even at 80’ our runway is wider than most runways of this size. Beverly asked if he was advocating turning the lights back on. He replied: yes, and without moving the lights to the center. Peter responded that maybe rule 91.3A is cut and dry with the FAA, but it is less certain in a civil court. Bob asked about an FAA regulation regarding the operation of an airport. Glenn Mori added that we might have higher liability exposure with the runway lights off, since we are known to have lights. Gary thinks that it is dangerous to conduct night landings especially with 50’ trees encroaching. He showed a diagram of the runway with a depiction of a Cessna 172. His diagram showed only 22’ of leeway to the edge of the lights. He doesn’t feel that there is large enough room for error. He is worried of an issue with the insurance company. He added that when we started the project, it was clear that the lights would be turned off. The board sent a letter to everyone telling them that. Mike Pylypshyn reviewed how he would handle flying in these conditions. He added that if there is a concern about technique, there are several instructors in the community who could show someone the proper way to handle it. LD agreed with Glenn Mori and added that we have never shut off the lights before, not even during mud season. He suggested the runway lights be on both sides with reflectors down the middle. Gary asked for a show of hands for how many present were night current. 11 hands were raised. Jim Pacheco addressed the tree in front of his hangar. He stated that he likes the tree and would want to be compensated if it is removed. Steve Moore stated that we have had an airplane crash here before and asked if we had ever been sued. Beverly responded that there have been several accidents over the years and we have never been sued. Steve responded that there is a reason for the RSA that alleviates private airports of liability. Glenn Mori added that we have to look at the amount of night operation. It is very few and there may be even fewer if people don’t want to risk it with the narrower area. He felt that lights are more of an issue when the snow banks are high. We are more liable in those conditions than now.

LD commented that he is a flight instructor and flies at least 24 hours/month at night. He cannot emphasize enough that we have not done enough to delineate the closed side. LD spoke to the man who rutted the new restored area. He emphasized that you cannot see the tape on approach and can only see the red X when you are right on top of it. He would like to see a big red plywood X with reflectors on each end. As to instruction: both he and Kelly offer their service free. Dave Drach asked for a show of hands of who present has flown at night in the last two years. Eight hands were raised. His point is that not a lot of people are actually flying at night. Glenn Mori suggested unplugging the east side lights and putting droplights at every other light on the centerline. Roger Currier commented that he is coming up on 30,000 hours of flying. His concern is not the people who know what they are doing but rather the people who think that they can do it. He feels that you have to define “safe”. It’s not just if you can do it, but is it safe? He appreciates that everyone wants to maximize their runway time. He has been agonizing over this and can’t see where it is safe. He contacted Jack Ferns at the NH Bureau of Aeronautics. Roger then reviewed an e-mail from Jack Ferns addressing runways. Mark Chritiansen added that if we can move the lights over, it would seem to solve the issue. Bob agreed that if we have night operations, it would make sense to move the lights. It would also behoove us to look at Jim’s tree. It is a big tree and it is awful dark out there. He asked if the tree was in the easement. Jim didn’t know. Bob firmly believes that it would be safer without the tree. Beverly asked Jim if he would be OK with trimming the branches. Steve Moore added that the majority of the pilots at the safety meeting agreed with trimming the tree. Jim agreed to branch trimming.

A motion was made and seconded to turn the lights on. Nancy reiterated that it is up to the pilot to determine if they are able to land or not. The motion was amended to add: “and move the easterly lights to the center line in a timely manner and to trim the tree at Jim Pacheco’s to the lights. Unless there are temporary lights, night flying is curtailed once there are snow banks”. Barbara stated that it is important to move the lights before we turn the lights back on. Beverly asked if the board was comfortable with turning the lights back on as information is being gathered, at least until there are snow banks. A discussion ensued on the various lighting options: extension cords, drop lights, solar lights etc. There being no more discussion, a vote was taken on the motion as amended and it passed. Beverly asked LD to come back to the Board with a proposal for moving the lights.

Beverly had a suggestion that the safety committee discuss any other safety issues at their meetings and come back to the board with any recommendations.

.

A motion passed that any trees that are encroaching beyond the runway lights be trimmed.

Beverly read a draft of a letter to be sent to all members updating them on the runway restoration and giving them contact information on how to determine current runway conditions.

Meeting adjourned at 8:15pm.

Property Owners

The WVPO portion of the meeting began at 8:15pm. The minutes of the 9/17/09 meeting were approved as written.

Treasurer’s Report:  Barbara reported $10,757 of receivable from 18 property owners. The corp. has bank balances totaling $74,880. Glenn Mori explained that he was delinquent in paying for the special assessment because he is opposed to paying for work before it is completed. Beverly explained that there were expenses to be paid before the actual paving e.g.: drainage and prep work. Nancy asked if we have actually made a payment yet? Barbara replied that yes, one payment has been made. Barbara then asked Nancy if we should have been charged for two or three inspections. Nancy replied that there should have been two inspections. Barbara showed the statements whereby we were charged for three inspections. Barbara will speak to the bank about this. The Treasurer’s report was approved as presented.

Kondrat letter: Beverly confirmed that everyone had received and read the letter from Tom Kondrat about the policy and procedures for the special assessment. Beverly read a draft of a response. A motion passed to send the letter as drafted.

Public Input: none

Road committee: Nancy reported that she felt Carroll Paving did a terrific job. The final price ended up $1,364.98 less than the quote. Our loan terms will remain the same; it will just be paid off a little earlier. Nancy sent thank you notes and small, personal gifts to the people at the Bank, Carroll Paving and others who were directly involved in getting the project completed.

Unfinished homes; Wogman letter: Beverly confirmed that all the board members had received a copy of the letter from the Wogman’s concerning unfinished homes. She proposed that we contact our Atty and determine what, if anything, we can do. She then read the draft of a letter of response to the Wogman’s . A motion passed to send the letter as drafted. Glenn Mori asked if we hadn’t paid the Attorney to give an opinion on this before. No other board members could remember when that would have been.

Meeting adjourned at 8:45pm

NEXT MEETING OF BOTH CORPORATIONS WILL BE THURSDAY JANUARY 21

AT 6:30 PM AT BEVERLY MASON’S HOME

Peter Lambert

Secretary

